
 

 

 
 
 

DETROIT BROWNFIELD REDEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY 
MINUTES OF THE 

REGULAR COMMUNITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING 
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 22, 2023 - 5:00 PM 

 
COMMITTEE MEMBERS 
PRESENT:                         Dr. Regina Randall  
   Omar Hasan 
   Byron Osbern 
   Rico Razo 
   George Etheridge 
   Ponce Clay 
   Marloshawn Franklin 
   Jeffrey Evans 
 
COMMITTEE MEMBERS    
ABSENT:   Abir Ali 
     
OTHERS PRESENT:   Jennifer Kanalos (DEGC/DBRA) 
   Brian Vosburg (DEGC/DBRA) 
   Cora Capler (DEGC/DBRA) 
   Monika McKay-Polly (DEGC/DBRA) 
   Jared Belka (Warner Norcross) 
   Jason Jones (Tekton Development) 
   Richard Barr (Honigman) 
   Scott Foess (Honigman) 
   Sheila Cockrel (Crossroads Consulting) 
   Emmett Moten (Bagley Development Group, LLC) 
   Ron McDonald (Avanath 
   Lynn Wiggins 
   Mary Bennett King 
   Patricia Dockery 
   RIGLLC 
   Tyson Gersh (Michigan Urban Farming Initiative) 
   Joanne Warwick 
  



 

 

 
 
Call to Order 
Mr. Razo called the meeting to order at 5:06 p.m.  
 
Ms. Kanalos took a roll call of the CAC Members present.  
 
General 
Approval of Minutes 
Mr. Razo called for approval of the minutes of the March 8, 2023 (resolution) DBRA-CAC meeting, as 
presented.  
 
The Committee took the following action: 
 

Mr. Etheridge made a motion approving the minutes of the March 8, 2023, meeting, as presented. 
Mr. Clay seconded the motion.  
DBRA-CAC Resolution Code 23-03-02-174 was unanimously approved. 

 
Mr. Osbern joined the meeting at 5:07 pm.  
 
Mr. Hasan joined the meeting at 5:10 pm.  
 
Projects 
North End Landing Brownfield Redevelopment Plan  
 
Mr. Vosburg noted that there were members of the public in attendance for this Plan, and asked if the DBRA 
Board would like to entertain public comment before taking action on this item. Mr. Razo stated that they 
could hear public comments for this project after Mr. Vosburg’s presentation and before taking action on 
this item. Mr. Etheridge made a motion to receive public comment on the North End Landing Brownfield 
Plan prior to taking action on the item. Mr. Clay seconded the motion.  
 
Mr. Vosburg presented the North End Landing Brownfield Redevelopment Plan.  
 
Project Introduction  
Avanath North End Parcel Owner I, LLC is the project developer (“Developer”). The project is a residential 
development across eleven (11) buildings expected to create a total of approximately one hundred seventy-
seven (177) new rental apartments and flats as well as eight (8) for-sale townhomes. Two larger buildings 
will be traditional 3-4 story apartment buildings dedicated to senior living. The remaining buildings will be 
attached, stacked flats (2-story) containing 6-14 units. It is currently anticipated that construction will begin 
in early 2024 and that eligible activities will be completed within thirty-six (36) months thereafter. Each 
building is anticipated to be constructed over a 9–12-month period with construction beginning on 4 
buildings in 2024, 3 buildings in 2025, and 4 buildings in 2026.  
 
The total investment is estimated to be $43.4 million. The Developer is requesting $7,646,475.00 in TIF 
reimbursement. 
 
There will be approximately 200 temporary construction jobs and approximately 4 permanent jobs are 
expected to be created by the project.  
 



 

 

Property Subject to the Plan 
The eligible property (the “Property”) consists of twenty-five (25) parcels, which are bounded by Caniff 
Street to the north, I-75 to the east, E. Grand Boulevard to the south and Woodward Avenue to the west in 
North End neighborhood.  
 
Basis of Eligibility  
The Property is considered “eligible property” as defined by Act 381, Section 2 because (a) it was previously 
utilized for a commercial purpose; (b) is located within the City of Detroit, a qualified local governmental 
unit; and (c) the Property is “Facilities” as defined by Act 381; or (d) adjacent and contiguous to a parcel 
that is a “Facility” as defined by Act 381. 
 
Eligible Activities and Projected Costs 
The “eligible activities” that are intended to be carried out at the Property are considered “eligible activities” 
as defined by Sec 2 of Act 381, because they include baseline environmental assessment activities, 
department specific activities, due care activities, site preparation, infrastructure improvements, interest, 
and the development, preparation and implementation of a brownfield plan and Act 381 Work Plan. The 
eligible activities and budgeted costs are intended as part of the development of the Property and will be 
financed solely by the Developer. The Authority is not responsible for any costs of eligible activities and will 
incur no debt. The eligible activities are estimated to commence within 18 months of approval of the Plan 
and be completed within 3 years. 
 
Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Capture 
The Developer desires to be reimbursed for the costs of eligible activities. Tax increment revenue generated 
by the Property will be captured by the DBRA and used to reimburse the cost of the eligible activities 
completed on the Property after approval of this Plan pursuant to the terms of a Reimbursement Agreement 
with the DBRA. 
 
COSTS TO BE REIMBURSED WITH TIF 

1. Environmental Assessment Activities $107,455.00 

2. Due Care Activities  $2,485,381.00 

3. Demolition  $367,552.00 

4. Asbestos Assessment and Abatement $20,000.00 

5. Site Preparation $181,497.00 

6. Infrastructure Improvements $1,933,049.00 

7. Stormwater Management $229,150.00 

8. Brownfield Plan & Work Plan  $60,000.00 

9. Contingency (15%) $782,494.00 

10. Interest $1,479,897.00 

Total Reimbursement to Developer $7,646,475.00 

11. Authority Administrative Costs $1,580,759.00 

12. State Brownfield Redevelopment Fund $871,350.00 

13. Local Brownfield Revolving Fund $3,718,155.00 

TOTAL Estimated Costs  $13,816,739.00 

 
The actual cost of those eligible activities encompassed by this Plan that will qualify for reimbursement from 
tax increment revenues of the DBRA from the Property shall be governed by the terms of the 
Reimbursement Agreement.  
 
Other Incentives 
The Developer is seeking additional incentives, which includes local and/or state approval of a 
Neighborhood Enterprise Zone (PA 147) and a Commercial Rehabilitation Act (PA 210) Tax Abatements.  
 
Attached for the CAC’s review and approval were three (3) resolutions: 1.) a resolution supporting the Plan 
in the event the Committee does not deem it necessary to conduct a CAC public hearing and 2.) a resolution 
authorizing a public hearing in the project area and 3.) a resolution authorizing a public hearing in the project 



 

 

area and to appoint up to two special CAC members. The public hearing may be held jointly with any public 
hearing conducted by the Detroit Brownfield Redevelopment Authority. 
 
Mr. McDonald provided more information about the Developer including the development partners involved 
in the project including their experiences in other projects nationally specializing in affordable and workforce 
housing developments, as well as military housing development. Mr. McDonald added that the project 
includes the use of Detroit-based firms for the architecture and other services, the engagement with Detroit 
City Council President Sheffield’s Office and the Housing and Revitalization Department regarding the use 
of Section 8 vouchers for the project, the design of the development to blend with the current housing 
structures in the community, the community engagement conducted for the project and the efforts to 
respond to concerns from the community including the inclusion of for-sale residential units, the addition of 
greenspace in the development, the creation of a $100,000 fund for small businesses in the North End 
neighborhood, $3,000 to the property owners adjacent to the Property for exterior improvements to their 
homes, programming for art in the area, and covered the anticipated construction timeline for the project 
including the phasing of the project so as to limit the impacts of the construction and the influx of new 
residential units, the inclusion of ADA compliant units, the anticipated rental rates for the affordable units 
will be studios at $1,050 per month and the two-bedroom units at $1,500 per month, and the market rate 
studio units will be $1,250 per month and the two-bedroom units will be $2,200 per month.  
 
Mr. Razo called for public comment for the North End Landing Brownfield Plan and stated that each person 
would receive two minutes to provide their public comment.  
 
Ms. Dockery stated that she is a resident of the North End neighborhood and the Executive Director of 
Stafford House which is a nonprofit that operates in the North End, and that she supports Vanguard CDC 
and this project and how much work Vanguard CDC has performed in the area and that it is important to 
the neighborhood that it continues to be built and uplifted and urged the CAC to support the project.  
 
Mr. Gersh stated that over 600 people who either live or own property in the North End signed a petition for 
the Detroit Land Bank Authority to hold off on selling the properties to the Developer until the Developer 
made changes to the development in partnership with the Lower North End Block Club, which did not 
happen and the land sale was pushed through approval and that a lot of the people involved in that petition 
have decided not to continue to speak up about their requests, and stated that the Developer purchased 
privately owned parcels above market value for the project and that the sale of those parcels is contingent 
on the project happening. 
 
Ms. Bennett King stated she represents the North End Youth Improvement Council and has a long standing 
history in the North End neighborhood including the development of the Bennett Park by the City of Detroit, 
and that in the last couple of years she has been meeting with the Developer about the project and 
programming plans for the Park, and that she welcomes the much needed new residents and that the 
Property included in the project is an eyesore and that she is happy that the Developer will be redeveloping 
the Property and that over 2,000 signatures were provided in support of the project. 
 
Ms. Warwick stated that the project would completely surround her property and that the project and related 
approvals have been conducted in secret and with insincere community engagement, and that there should 
have been a planning study conducted in the neighborhood.  
 
Mr. Clay asked if there are any existing structures present on the Property and if any of the existing 
structures are occupied. Mr. McDonald stated that there are a couple of existing structures on the Property 
that will need to be demolished and that those structures are vacant.  
 
Mr. Clay asked what the plans are for parking for the development. Mr. McDonald stated that there will be 
parking located behind the developments.  
 
Mr. Clay asked if the new residential units will be designed to match the existing housing in the 
neighborhood. Mr. McDonald stated that the developments will have similar materials to the existing 



 

 

housing in the neighborhood to avoid too much of a contrast in design, and that the developments are 
planned to be comparative and compatible in scale to the existing housing in the area.  
 
Mr. Clay asked for more information on Mr. McDonald’s service in the U.S. Navy. Mr. McDonald stated that 
when he retired from the U.S. Navy, he was a Surface Warfare Officer.  
 
Dr. Randall stated that there were several support letters included in the Plan, but that the majority of the 
letters had the same date and appeared to be a form letter.  
 
Mr. Evans asked which companies have been hired so far and the plans to hire Detroit residents for the 
construction of the development. Mr. McDonald stated that the Developer has brought on TEG 
Environmental Services and Tekton Development, both of which are Detroit-based and minority-owned 
firms, and Spalding DeDecker for civil engineering services, and the construction management is being 
performed by a minority-owned company based in Irvine, California. Mr. McDonald added that there aren’t 
any specific goals for hiring Detroit-based contractors.  
 
Mr. Evans asked why the Developer chose to hire a California-based firm to perform the construction 
management for the project. Mr. McDonald stated that the Developer chose to hire a California-based firm 
to perform the construction management for the project because of the existing relationship and experience 
the Developer has working with the company on other projects and that they have not been chosen as the 
General Contractor for the project but has helped through the planning process for the construction of the 
project.  
 
Mr. Evans asked if the Developer would be willing to reach out to Detroit-based companies for the 
construction of the project. Mr. McDonald confirmed that he would definitely be willing to reach out to Detroit-
based companies for the construction of the project.  
 
Mr. Osbern asked for more information on the community engagement conducted for the project. Mr. 
McDonald stated that the Developer has engaged extensively with community members including Mr. 
Gersh and Ms. Warwick, in addition to clock clubs in the neighborhood and responded to concerns from 
the community and made certain modifications to the project plans based on the feedback. Mr. McDonald 
stated that the parcels that were privately-owned and purchased by the Developer were not contingent on 
the project being constructed and that those parcels are now fully owned by the Developer.  
 
Mr. Osbern asked how many meetings were held with the community. Mr. McDonald stated that there were 
several meetings and events held with the community about the project, both larger events and smaller 
meetings with fewer members of the community. Ms. Cockrel added that the Developer will continue to 
conduct community engagement while the project moves forward and that there are a number of people 
from the community that are unwilling to be vocal about the project because of the controversy that has 
surrounded the project.  
 
Mr. Osbern asked for more information on how the information about the community meetings was sent to 
the community. Ms. Cockrel stated that the Developer went door-to-door in the area to provide notice, made 
phone calls through the outreach staff at Vanguard, and also sent emails to those with email addresses 
and internet access.  
 
Ms. Osbern asked for more information on how the $3,000 contribution to adjacent property owners was 
generated and how the money will be distributed. Mr. McDonald stated that because there will be the 
addition of new construction in the neighborhood, they wanted to enable the existing residents to make 
upgrades to the exterior of their homes, and that the General Contractor will be responsible for making the 
repairs to the homes eligible for the upgrades based on the proximity to the development.  
 
Mr. Osbern asked if there is a plan in place to hire residents from the neighborhood for the construction of 
the project or if there will be a preference given to local companies through the bid process for the work. 
Mr. McDonald stated that there is not a specific plan in place at this point to hire residents from the 



 

 

neighborhood on the construction or to have a preference given for local companies through the bid 
process, but that there is a desire to hire as many local companies to complete the work as possible.  
 
Mr. Evans requested that Mr. McDonald’s contact information can be shared with the CAC so that the 
names of local companies can be shared with him and stated that he is happy to see a project in the North 
End but that it’s important that people from the neighborhood be involved in the construction of the project 
in an area that hasn’t seen this kind of investment in a long time.  
 
Mr. Etheridge asked if the project has been through the design review process with the Planning and 
Development Department given the current zoning for the Property. Mr. McDonald stated that the project 
is currently undergoing site plan review with the Planning and Development Department and that there will 
likely be some zoning variances that will require approval.   
 
Mr. Razo asked why there is a significant number of studio and one-bedroom units included in the project. 
Mr. McDonald stated that the unit mix for the project was based on market analysis for the area.  
 
Mr. Osbern asked what the Developer has learned from the planning and community engagement 
processes for the project. Mr. McDonald stated that there is a learning curve through the planning and 
community engagement process for projects and that he hopes that for future projects the process will be 
shorter and more efficient to limit delays in the development.  
 
Mr. Evans asked if the Property formerly had single-family homes and how the project addresses the need 
for family housing. Mr. McDonald stated that the project is a catalyst for future developments that can 
address the need for family housing and for-sale housing and that there is a significant amount of vacant 
land in the North End neighborhood that can be developed.  
 
Mr. Franklin stated that the Property is located in close proximity to Wayne State University and that could 
have skewed the results of the market analysis that informed the decision to include a large number of 
studio and one-bedroom units.  
 
Mr. Franklin asked what the permanent jobs are expected to be. Mr. McDonald stated that the permanent 
jobs to be created by the project are related to property management and maintenance.  
 
Mr. Franklin asked for clarification about the parcels that were purchased from private owners. Mr. 
McDonald stated that there was no validity to the statement made during public comment regarding the 
parcels that were purchased from private owners about the payment for the land being contingent on the 
completion of the project.  
 
Mr. Razo called for a motion regarding the North End Landing Brownfield Redevelopment Plan, as 
presented.  
 

Dr. Randall made a motion to hold a public hearing for the North End Landing Brownfield 
Redevelopment Plan before voting on the Plan. Mr. Clay seconded the motion.  
Mr. Razo opposed.  
DBRA-CAC Resolution Code 23-03-317-01 was approved. 

 
Mr. Osbern asked where the public hearing will be held. Mr. Vosburg stated that the public hearing will be 
held via Zoom.  
 
Former United Artists Theatre Building Redevelopment Project at 150 Bagley Street Brownfield 
Redevelopment Plan  
 
Mr. Etheridge disclosed that through his professional role as a consultant, he represents the Developer for 
the Former United Artists Theatre Building Redevelopment Project at 150 Bagley Street Brownfield 
Redevelopment Plan and while he does not have any financial interest in the project, he will excuse himself 
from the meeting prior to the discussion about the project.  



 

 

Mr. Osbern stated that the American Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial Organizations (AFL-
CIO), of which he is a member was involved in the financing of the Former United Artists Theatre Building 
Redevelopment Project at 150 Bagley Street and as a result he will be recusing himself from the vote on 
the project.   
 
Mr. Franklin disclosed that he is also affiliated with the AFL-CIO.   
 
Mr. Vosburg presented the Former United Artists Theatre Building Redevelopment Project at 150 Bagley 
Street Brownfield Redevelopment Plan.  
 
Project Introduction  
Bagley Development Group, LLC is the project developer (“Developer”). The project is the rehabilitation of 
the building into approximately 217,300 square feet of mixed-use residential and commercial 
retail/restaurant space. The rehabilitated building will include all of the modern amenities of a first class 
building and is projected to house ground floor and basement level commercial office/retail/restaurant 
space. Floors 2 through 18 will house a mix of one-bedroom and two-bedroom apartments (20% will be 
affordable at 80% AMI). Construction of the project began in the spring of 2022 (demolition commenced in 
March 2022) and is expected to be completed within the next twenty-four (24) months.   
 
The total investment is estimated to be $43.4 million. The Developer is requesting $6,355,000.00 in TIF 
reimbursement. 
 
There will be approximately 150 temporary construction jobs and approximately 60 permanent jobs are 
expected to be created by the project.  
 
Property Subject to the Plan 
The eligible property (the “Property”) consists of one (1) parcel, 150 Bagley Street, which is located at the 
corner of Clifford Street and Bagley Street with W. Adams Avenue to the west, Park Avenue to the north, 
Bagley Street to the east and Clifford Street to the south in Downtown Detroit.  
 
Basis of Eligibility  
The Property is considered “eligible property” as defined by Act 381, Section 2 because (a) it was previously 
utilized for a commercial purpose; (b) is located within the City of Detroit, a qualified local governmental 
unit; and (c) the Property is a “Historic Resource” as defined by Act 381. 
 
Eligible Activities and Projected Costs 
The “eligible activities” that are intended to be carried out at the Property are considered “eligible activities” 
as defined by Sec 2 of Act 381, because they include demolition, lead and asbestos abatement, and the 
development, preparation and implementation of a brownfield plan and Act 381 Work Plan. The eligible 
activities and budgeted costs are intended as part of the development of the Property and will be financed 
solely by the Developer. The Authority is not responsible for any costs of eligible activities and will incur no 
debt. The eligible activities are estimated to commence within 18 months of approval of the Plan and be 
completed within 3 years. 
 
Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Capture 
The Developer desires to be reimbursed for the costs of eligible activities. Tax increment revenue generated 
by the Property will be captured by the DBRA and used to reimburse the cost of the eligible activities 
completed on the Property after approval of this Plan pursuant to the terms of a Reimbursement Agreement 
with the DBRA. 
 
COSTS TO BE REIMBURSED WITH TIF 

1. Demolition $3,500,000.00 

2. Lead and Asbestos Abatement $2,000,000.00 

3. Brownfield Plan & Work Plan  $30,000.00 

4. Contingency (15%) $825,000.00 

Total Reimbursement to Developer $6,355,000.00 



 

 

5. Authority Administrative Costs $867,182.00 

6. State Brownfield Redevelopment Fund $398,706.00 

7. Local Brownfield Revolving Fund $0.00 

TOTAL Estimated Costs  $7,620,888.00 

 
The actual cost of those eligible activities encompassed by this Plan that will qualify for reimbursement from 
tax increment revenues of the DBRA from the Property shall be governed by the terms of the 
Reimbursement Agreement.  
 
Other Incentives 
The Developer is seeking additional incentives, which includes local and/or state approval of a 
Neighborhood Enterprise Zone (PA 147) and an Obsolete Property Rehabilitation Act (PA 146) Tax 
Abatements.  
 
Attached for the CAC’s review and approval were three (3) resolutions: 1.) a resolution supporting the Plan 
in the event the Committee does not deem it necessary to conduct a CAC public hearing and 2.) a resolution 
authorizing a public hearing in the project area and 3.) a resolution authorizing a public hearing in the project 
area and to appoint up to two special CAC members. The public hearing may be held jointly with any public 
hearing conducted by the Detroit Brownfield Redevelopment Authority. 
 
Mr. Moten provided more information on the progress of the project to date and the reasoning behind the 
request for TIF under the Plan including the increase in construction costs and unexpected additional 
demolition and abatement costs, as well as the timing constraints surrounding the Federal Historic Tax 
Credits included in the financing for the project.  
 
Mr. Razo called for public comment for the Former United Artists Theatre Building Redevelopment Project 
at 150 Bagley Street Brownfield Redevelopment Plan and stated that each person would receive two 
minutes to provide their public comment. No public comment was received.  
 
Dr. Randall stated that she did not see any letters of support included in the Plan and that the Developer 
needs to pursue letters of support for the Plan. Mr. Moten stated that the Developer has been in contact 
with organizations located near the Property regarding support letters for the Plan and that they are in 
process.  
 
Mr. Evans asked for more information on the other partners involved in the project. Mr. Moten stated that 
Jim Thrower, Tom Goss, Roy Roberts, Richard Hosey, Larry Brinker, Sr., and Scott Allen, among others, 
are all partners involved in the project.  
 
Mr. Evans asked who the contractors are for the project. Mr. Moten stated that L.S. Brinker is the 
construction manager for the project, Edgewood is the electrical contractor for the project, Blaze 
Construction is working on the project, Ben Washington and Son is the plumbing contractor for the project, 
and that about 62% of the contractors working on the project are minority-owned and that the project is 
using exclusively union labor.  
 
Mr. Franklin asked if the post-construction jobs will be union workers. Mr. Moten stated that the future tenant 
of the commercial spaces will be in charge of its hiring but that the hiring of union workers will be 
encouraged.  
 
Mr. Razo asked if the demolition included in the Eligible Activities includes the demolition of the adjacent 
structure. Mr. Moten stated that the demolition included in the Eligible Activities does not include the 
demolition of the adjacent structure.  
 
Mr. Razo stated that he wanted to commend the Developer for taking on the redevelopment of the Property 
that has been vacant for a significant amount of time.  
 



 

 

Mr. Razo called for a motion regarding the Former United Artists Theatre Building Redevelopment Project 
at 150 Bagley Street Brownfield Redevelopment Plan, as presented.  
 

Mr. Franklin made a motion to recommend approval of the Former United Artists Theatre Building 
Redevelopment Project at 150 Bagley Street Brownfield Redevelopment Plan. Mr. Clay seconded 
the motion.  
Dr. Randall opposed.  
Mr. Osbern abstained.  
DBRA-CAC Resolution Code 23-03-318-01 was approved. 

 
Dr. Randall asked if the CAC can recommend approval of a brownfield plan without any support letters 
included. Ms. Kanalos stated that it is up to the CAC if they would like to recommend approval of a 
brownfield that does not include support letters.  
 
Mr. Evans stated that he is comfortable with moving forward with the recommendation for the project 
because of Mr. Moten’s reputation in the City of Detroit and his track record for development in the City.  
 
Mr. Clay stated that he is aware of the Developer’s success in development in the City and that is why he 
supported recommending approval of the Plan.  
 
Mr. Franklin made a motion for the Developer to provide the support letters for the Plan within by Monday, 
April 10, 2023. Mr. Clay seconded the motion.  
 
Administrative 
None.  
 
Other 
Dr. Randall stated that she is honored to be a member of the CAC with her colleagues.  
 
Public Comment 
Mr. Razo called for general public comment and stated that each person would receive two minutes to 
provide their public comment.  
 
Ms. Warwick stated that the North End Landing surrounds her property and that there should have been a 
planning study conducted by the City, and that the community engagement efforts made by Vanguard CDC 
did not include all members of the neighborhood and was not inclusive, and that she is not against 
development in the neighborhood, but that she does not agree with this development and the way the 
community engagement has been handled.  
 
Mr. Gersh stated that he wanted to apologize if he misspoke in his prior public comment regarding the North 
End Landing project and that he believes his other criticisms of the project are accurate and hopes that his 
one mistake will not call into question the legitimacy of his other statements, and added that he has yet to 
meet any adjacent residents to the project that supports the plans for this project and that they have 
supported other development projects in the neighborhood.  
 
Ms. Dockery stated that she has a lot of concerns about the North End Landing project and that she is 
upset that she feels left out of the community engagement conducted for the project, especially considering 
the location of her home adjacent to the project, and that she would like to know what can be done to 
change the project to make it more agreeable to the neighborhood.  
 
Mr. Evans asked if Ms. Warwick and the members of the public who are opposed to the North End Landing 
project would be able to send their alternative proposals to the DBRA Staff for consideration. Mr. Vosburg 
stated the Mr. Gersh provided some documentation to DBRA Staff to be included in the minutes for the 
meeting. Mr. Franklin stated that the public will be able to provide more feedback about the project at the 
public hearing for the project.  
 



 

 

Adjournment 
Citing no further business, on a motion by Mr. Osbern, seconded by Mr. Franklin, Mr. Razo adjourned the 
meeting at 6:57 p.m.  



 

 

 
 

CODE DBRA CAC 23-03-02-174 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF MARCH 8, 2023 
 
 RESOLVED, that the minutes of the regular meeting of March 8, 2023 are hereby approved and all 
actions taken by the members present at such meeting, as set forth in such minutes, are hereby in all 
respects ratified and approved as actions of the Community Advisory Committee of the Detroit Brownfield 
Redevelopment Authority. 
 
 
 
March 22, 2023 
  



 

 

 
 

CODE DBRA-CAC 23-03-317-01 
 
NORTH END LANDING BROWNFIELD REDEVELOPMENT PLAN 
 
RESOLVED, that a public hearing on the North End Landing Brownfield Redevelopment Plan be held 
jointly with the Detroit Brownfield Redevelopment Authority (the “DBRA”).  
 
 
 
 
 
March 22, 2023 
  



 

 

    
   CODE DBRA-CAC 23-03-318-01 

 
FORMER UNITED ARTISTS THEATRE BUILDING REDEVELOPMENT PROJECT AT 150 BAGLEY 
STREET BROWNFIELD REDEVELOPMENT PLAN 
 
 WHEREAS, pursuant to 381 PA 1996, as amended (“Act 381”), the City of Detroit Brownfield 
Redevelopment Authority (the “DBRA”) has been established by resolution of the City Council of the City 
of Detroit (the “City”) for the purpose of promoting the revitalization of environmentally distressed areas in 
the City; and 
 
 WHEREAS, under Act 381, the DBRA is authorized to develop and propose for adoption by City 
Council a brownfield plan for one or more parcels of eligible property; and 
 
 WHEREAS, pursuant to the resolution establishing the DBRA and the bylaws of the DBRA, the 
DBRA has submitted the proposed Brownfield Plan for Former United Artists Theatre Building 
Redevelopment Project at 150 Bagley Street Project (the “Plan”) to the Community Advisory Committee 
for consideration and comment; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Community Advisory Committee, at its March 22, 2023 meeting, received, 
evaluated and considered the proposed Plan; and 
 
 WHEREAS, in accordance with the provisions of the resolution establishing the DBRA and the 
bylaws of the DBRA, the Community Advisory Committee desires to make recommendations to the DBRA 
and the Detroit City Council on the proposed Plan. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS: 
 
1. After consideration of the proposed Plan, the Community Advisory Committee makes the following 

comment and recommendations on the proposed Plan: 
a. The Community Advisory Committee has determined that it is appropriate for the achievement 

of the purposes of Act 381 of the DBRA to adopt a Brownfield Plan for the Former United 
Artists Theatre Building Redevelopment Project at 150 Bagley Street Brownfield 
Redevelopment Project. 

b. The Community Advisory Committee recommends support of the proposed Plan presented to 
it. 

2. The Chairperson of the Community Advisory Committee is authorized and directed to transmit a copy 
of this Resolution and the minutes of the public hearing on the proposed Plan and of the meeting at 
which this Resolution was adopted to the DBRA and the Detroit City Council as the report of the findings 
and recommendations of the Community Advisory Committee on the proposed Plan. 

 
3. All resolutions and parts of resolutions insofar as they conflict with the provisions of this resolution are 

rescinded. 
 
 
 
March 22, 2023 
 









LNE
Lower North End Block Club

Summary of Community Feedback on Revised Development Proposal ‘North End Landing’ by Avanath
Financial/Vanguard CDC

September 1st, 2021

From July 21st through August 21st, the Lower North End Block Club distributed a survey to the residents
of the Lower North End. The purpose of the survey was to:

1. Acknowledge the resident feedback to the Original North End Landing Plan (NEL 1), which was informed by
over 600 community members’ Petition Campaign opposing the sale of the DLBA lots for the development.
2. Present the changes made to the Original North End Landing Plan by the Developer (Avanath) based on that
feedback via the Revised North End Landing Plan (NEL 2).
3. Capture the community’s general feedback on the revised plan and to establish an objective order-of-priority of
that feedback, which would be used to inform terms of endorsement by the block club.

Survey Design/Background:
Due to the complex nature of neighborhood development, which often has many moving parts, we felt it was
important to highlight the specific changes that had been made between NEL 1 and NEL 2 in the survey itself. We
included the original and revised site plans. We also included a summary of the changes between the proposals.

Additionally, due to the intensity with which the community responded to the original proposal, we felt it was
important to summarize/acknowledge the feedback the community provided to NEL 1. The intention here was to
make it easier for people to understand how the changes to NEL 1 had been informed by feedback provided by the
community. We also hoped that by emboldening their feedback, it would help people feel like the survey was a
continuation of the engagement process as opposed to starting from scratch; we wanted to make sure that the
community understood that their feedback on NEL 1 had been heard.

We chose to dedicate a unique section of the survey to each of the core issues the community had with NEL 1..
These points of feedback are captured in the LNE Block Club’s 4-20-21 letter to the DLBA, and include concerns
around density, lack of for-sale housing, greenspace, parking, where the profits go, the aesthetics of the project,
etc.

Within each section, we wanted to establish how people felt about how the changes made in NEL 2 impacted their
initial concern regarding the issue.. We used 5-point Likert scales to establish the intensity of their feelings, which
included “really positive”,” positive”, “neutral”, “negative”, and “really negative” response options.

Based on initial feedback to a draft of the survey from a handful of community members, we also chose to include a
free response option to each section. The community felt it was important that their literal thoughts were included in
the survey results.

In the next section of the survey we asked the community to rank the importance of each issue in and of itself via a
likert scale table and relative to each other via a forced choice ranking. The intention here was to understand how
important each issue was to the community and separate what the order of priority was for each issue.

We also included a general free response section that asked the community to tell us something they liked and didn’t
like about the development in general. Additionally, we asked the community what the single most important thing
they wanted us to know about how they felt about NEL 2. The purpose of these questions was to capture any
reactions to the development that didn’t fall within the core issues.

Finally, to assess the internal validity of the survey (to establish whether or not the community felt the survey
adequately captured their feelings about the development) we included a section for survey feedback.
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Summary of Survey Results:

The full results of the survey are available at the following link:
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/1eDISHdGO2-eTdcauxew_G6VMIFhhBPJYrqSTXqfwm4A/viewanalytics

Our survey of resident feedback on the proposed development revealed that residents rated overall density
of the development, lack of for-sale homes, and preservation of greenspace as the concerns that were the most
important to them.

1) Residents are deeply concerned about the overall density of the development. 64.7% of respondents
evaluated the development as “too dense,” with 43.1% evaluating it as “way too dense.”. Only 5.9% felt it
should be more dense. 25.5% felt neutral about the density.

a. The Lower North End currently spans 23 blocks and contains approximately 100 households. The
proposed development would nearly triple the total number of households in the Lower North
End, and place all of the new residents in a 2 ½ block space.

b. Several other survey responses indicated that residents were concerned about neighborhood streets
being effectively converted into parking lots, as the development proposal does not include
adequate parking for all residents. Respondents elaborated that the streets are often parked
block-to-block with cars using the Delores Bennett park already.

c. To satisfy residents' concerns about density, we request that exclusive of senior housing
apartments, no single block or street in the development proposal be built to include more
than 20 new residential housing units.

d. Meeting the above request would require a reduction of X units on Smith Street and X units on the
block between Custer, Brush, and Smith.

2) Residents are overwhelmingly concerned about the lack of home ownership opportunity for residents
of the new development. An overwhelming 88.2% of residents believe that the number of for-sale units in
the new development ought to be increased, with 74.5% requesting “a lot more for sale units. 7.8% were
neutral. 0% of respondents said they liked or really liked that 100% of the development was rentals
(though 4% indicated doubts about a for-sale market).

a. The maximum number of for-sale units Avanath has considered constructing is 6, compared to 172
rental units.

b. To satisfy residents’ concerns about home ownership opportunity, we request that exclusive of
senior housing apartments, 50% of all other housing units be constructed for the purpose of
being sold.

c. While the details of the 6 for-sale units to be built by Jason Jones of Tekton development weren’t
mentioned in the survey (due to the block club not receiving any information about the units until
after the survey had been distributed), initial feedback to the idea has been very positive. We
propose that Tekton scale up their for-sale housing initiative across the entirety of the DLBA
owned land on Smith St.
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d. With creative financing tools such as the Downpayment Toward Equity Act of 2021 on the1

horizon, we think there’s real opportunity for developers and community groups to work together
to help the people who live in the community to build wealth and directly prosper from the
increased property values that new development will bring.

3) Residents are concerned about the preservation of greenspace. 78.5% of residents advocated for the
preservation of greenspace for a park expansion, with 70% advocating for more greenspace to be
specifically included in the development proposal.

a. Survey respondents’ requests for greenspace are closely linked to their concerns about density and
parking. The overarching concern is that the development packs too many housing units into an
area under-served by adequate parking and community spaces.

b. The city owned land next to Delores Bennett Park represents this community‘s best hope for
public-private partnership or other community renewal opportunities like those downtown
residents have enjoyed with the Detroit Riverwalk and Detroit Downtown Partnership park
renewals.

c. Spreading the development out to include vacant land owned by Vanguard in the Oakland
avenue corridor in lieu of the city land bordering the Delores Bennett park would mitigate
residents’ concerns about density and greenspace.\

We are ready to provide some ideas on how the community, the city, and the developers could reach a common
understanding on a development proposal we would support. An ideal outcome for the community would keep the
best parts of the current proposal, which we do not take for granted:

1) A minority led development firm.
2) A multifamily development partner with a long-term interest in the community and the city.
3) The opportunity for some long term residents to personally benefit from selling their land to the

developers.

Having stated that, we absolutely oppose the sale or option granting of the DLBA /city-owned land that
Avanath & Vanguard Community Development Corporation propose building on at this time.

We are relying on you, as the representatives of us as community members and citizens, to exercise your
authority on our behalf. Please listen to our unified voice and do not sell or grant the city-owned land on Smith St
adjacent to Delores Bennett Park at this time.

Thank you for your time and consideration on this matter.
Respectfully,

Date Signed: 9/1/21
Lynnette Roberson,
President, Lower North End Block Club
734-377-9282 - netteroberson@gmail.com

1 Downpayment Toward Equity Act of 2021
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